

Brussels, 24.7.2019 C(2019) 5494 final

COMMUNICATION FROM THE COMMISSION

Guidance on the participation of third country bidders and goods in the EU procurement market

EN EN

Guidance on the participation of third country bidders and goods in the EU procurement market

Table of contents

Why this guidance?

- 1. Legal frameworkAccess of third country bidders and goods to the EU procurement market
 - 1.1. International Procurement Agreements and International Procurement Instrument
 - 1.2. Sector and project specific rules and agreements
 - 1.2.1. Procurement organised under intergovernmental agreements
 - 1.2.2. Measures in the utilities sector
 - 1.2.3. Purchases in the field of defence and security
 - 1.3. In practical terms
- 2. Abnormally low tenders
 - 2.1. Identifying abnormally low tenders
 - 2.2. Investigating abnormally low tenders
 - 2.3. Rejecting abnormally low tenders
 - 2.4. In practical terms
- 3. Quality standards A strategic approach to public procurement
 - 3.1. Investment planning
 - 3.2. Defining quality criteria in the procurement procedure
 - 3.3. Monitoring contract execution
 - 3.4. In practical terms
- 4. Practical assistance by the European Commission
- 5. In a nutshell

Glossary of acronyms

Acronym	<u>Definition</u>
CJEU	Court of Justice of the European Union
EEA	European Economic Area
EMAS	Eco-Management and Audit Scheme
EU	European Union
FTA	Free Trade Agreement
GPP	Green Public Procurement
GPA	Government Procurement Agreement of the World Trade Organization
ILO	International Labour Organisation
IPI	International Procurement Instrument
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
R&D	Research and Development
TFEU	Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union
WTO	World Trade Organization

Why this guidance?

In March 2019, the European Commission and the High Representative for the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy adopted a Joint Communication to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council setting out an "EU – China strategic outlook" (Communication), calling for 'a proactive approach to strengthening the EU's competitiveness and ensuring a level playing field'.

The EU should continue to seek more balanced and reciprocal conditions in its economic relationships. Public procurement, representing a share of about 14 % of the EU Gross Domestic Product, is an important element in this regard.

The establishment of a single market for public procurement is one of the key achievements of the internal market. EU-wide publication of tenders ensures transparency and creates opportunities for companies across the Union. Better implementation of the rules in the case of foreign bidders aims at ensuring the highest quality standards at all stages of the process, value-for-money, sustainability of projects, and a level playing field between EU and non-EU companies participating in tender procedures.

The Commission has, therefore, committed to 'publish guidance on the legal framework on the participation of foreign bidders and goods in the EU market taking into account EU and international rules on procurement, including on abnormally low tenders, as well as respect of security, labour and environmental standards' (Action 7).

The European Council supported the Commission's approach and called for action by the Union to 'safeguard its interests in the light of unfair practices of third countries making full use of trade defence instruments and our public procurement rules, as well as ensuring effective reciprocity for public procurement with third countries.' It also stressed 'fair competition should be ensured within the Single Market and globally both to protect consumers and to foster economic growth and competitiveness, in line with the long-term strategic interests of the Union'. ²

Moreover, the Commission has also committed, together with Member States, to conduct, before the end of 2019, an overview of the implementation of the current framework to identify shortcomings. Any gaps identified in this exercise will be thoroughly assessed, especially through the lens of potential gaps hindering a level playing field between EU and non-EU companies participating in tender procedures.

Third country bidders, goods and services are not always bound by the same, or equivalent, environmental, social or labour standards as those applicable to EU economic operators. Similarly, third country bidders are not necessarily subject to strict state aid rules similar to those applicable in the EU. This may put EU bidders, goods and services at a disadvantage. There is a need to apply the EU public procurement rules so as to ensure that the same, or equivalent, standards and requirements apply to EU and third country bidders.

_

¹ JOIN (2019)5.

² European Council meeting of 21 and 22 March 2019, EUCO 1/19.

Addressing distortions in European procurement markets created by third country subsidies, or other forms of state-backed financing, is likely to require a multi-prong intervention. Application of provisions related to abnormally low tenders is key in this context but may not be sufficient and further analysis may be needed.

The Communication also recalls the Commission's commitment to ensure reciprocity in access to foreign procurement markets. Over the years, the EU has opened up to a large degree its public procurement markets to third countries, but EU companies often encounter difficulties in gaining access to procurement opportunities in some foreign markets. In 2016, the Commission issued a revised proposal for an international procurement instrument (IPI)³ that, if adopted, will open doors to our companies and allow them to compete on an equal footing with non-EU companies.

By committing to the actions in the Communication, the Commission has confirmed the importance it attaches to fostering fair competition and the level playing field in the internal market in the area of public procurement.

In line with the objectives of the "EU – China strategic outlook", this guidance aims to offer assistance to public buyers by improving understanding of certain practical aspects of the public procurement procedures laid down in the relevant EU legislation when dealing with third country participation in tenders. It also aims to promote the principle that not only price, but also high European standards in the area of, in particular labour, the environment and security, are taken into account in public procurement procedures. It thereby helps to ensure that there is a level playing field with EU bidders, goods and services. This guidance builds on the Communication 'Making Public Procurement work in and for Europe'⁴, which established a broad partnership with Member States with the objective of enhancing the effectiveness of public procurement. Knowing and using the opportunities provided by the existing legal framework will help strengthen the Single Market and contribute to a level playing field in the EU procurement market.

Legal framework

The public procurement framework is set out in a number of instruments. According to the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU)⁵, public procurement in the EU is subject to the basic principles of transparency, equal treatment and non-discrimination. The public procurement directives set out minimum harmonised public procurement rules. These rules govern the way public authorities and certain public utility operators purchase goods, works and services. These rules are transposed into national legislation and apply to tenders

_

Amended proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and the Council on the access of third country goods and services to the Union's internal market in public procurement and procedures supporting negotiations on access of Union goods and services to the public procurement markets of third countries, COM (2016)34 final.

⁴ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions 'Making Public Procurement work in and for Europe', COM (2017) 572 final.

⁵ Consolidated version of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, OJ C 326, 26.10.2012.

whose monetary value exceeds a certain amount. The procedural rules apply to each individual procurement regardless of the origin of a bidder.

In the international context, the treaties concluded by the EU define who has secured access to the EU procurement market. The main relevant treaty is the Agreement on Government Procurement (GPA)⁶, opening up the EU procurement market to the other parties to the agreement. In addition, several of the EU's Free Trade Agreements (FTA) contain chapters on procurement. This guidance does not replace the relevant public procurement legislation and it should not be understood as an instruction manual on "how to comply with the requirements set out in the legislation". Only the Court of Justice of the European Union is competent to provide a definitive and binding interpretation of EU law⁷. The guidance is without prejudice to the international obligations of the EU in respect of its trading partners.

1. Access of third country bidders and goods to the EU public procurement market

Article 25 of Directive 2014/24/EU

In so far as they are covered by Annexes 1, 2, 4 and 5⁸ and the General Notes to the European Union's Appendix I to the GPA and by the other international agreements by which the Union is bound, contracting authorities shall accord to the works, supplies, services and economic operators of the signatories to those agreements treatment no less favourable than the treatment accorded to the works, supplies, services and economic operators of the Union.

The EU actively pursues the opening of procurement opportunities for European companies by advocating reciprocal opening of the procurement markets of third countries. In international negotiations, the EU has supported a wider uptake of quality criteria including environmental, social, labour and innovation aspects and an ambitious opening of international procurement markets.

The EU has committed itself under several international agreements (such as the Agreement on Government Procurement and bilateral Free Trade Agreements with Procurement Chapters), to grant access to its public procurement market for certain works, supplies, services and economic operators of several third countries.

Accordingly, the public procurement directives provide, for public buyers in the EU, to accord to the works, supplies, services and economic operators of the signatories to those

The document is not legally binding. While the document occasionally paraphrases the provisions of EU legislation, it is not meant to add to or diminish the rights and obligations set out in that legislation. Insofar as the document could be understood as interpreting EU legislation, it warrants stressing that only the Court of Justice of the European Union is competent to give a legally binding interpretation of EU law. The examples referred to in this document have not been verified for compliance with EU law.

⁶ https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/gproc_e/gp_gpa_e.htm

⁸ Under the current text of the GPA, the relevant Annexes mentioned in Article 25 now correspond to 1, 2, 4, 5, 6 and 7.

agreements treatment that is no less favourable than the treatment accorded to the works, supplies, services and economic operators of the EU, in so far as these are covered by these agreements⁹.

Beyond that obligation, economic operators from third countries, which do not have any agreement providing for the opening of the EU procurement market or whose goods, services and works are not covered by such an agreement, do not have secured access to procurement procedures in the EU and may be excluded.

1.1 International Procurement Agreements and International Procurement Instrument

Agreement on Government Procurement (GPA)

The Agreement on Government Procurement concluded in the World Trade Organisation (WTO) framework allows operators from the 19 other participating WTO partners to bid for certain public contracts in the EU, and EU companies to bid for contracts of 19 other WTO partners.

Bilateral Free Trade Agreements

The EU has concluded free-trade agreements (FTAs) with countries across the world, which give companies of the parties better access to each others' public procurement markets.

This is the case, for example, with the recent trade agreements with Canada and Japan.

If public buyers receive a tender from a non-EU economic operator, they should verify whether the tender is covered by the international procurement agreements signed by the EU, such as the GPA or FTAs, to determine whether the bidder has secured access to this procurement.

At present, 20 parties are part of the GPA: the EU with regard to its 28 Member States; Armenia; Australia; Canada; Chinese Taipei; Hong Kong (China); Iceland; Israel; Japan; Liechtenstein; Montenegro; Moldova; Norway; New Zealand; South Korea; Singapore; Switzerland; Ukraine; United States; and the Netherlands (with respect to Aruba).

The GPA and government procurement chapters of the FTAs do not automatically apply to all government procurement of the parties. The GPA and FTAs consist of two parts:

a) a legal text with rules on principles and procedures and

⁹ See in this regard Article 25 of Directive 2014/24/EU, Article 43 of Directive 2014/25/EU.

b) the coverage schedules of each party.

Coverage schedules determine which public entities have to comply with the agreed rules and to which extent their procurement of goods and services is open to participation of economic operators (and their goods and services) of the other GPA parties or FTA partners.

Only procurements exceeding the specified threshold values indicated in each party's coverage schedules, are covered.

The EU's market coverage schedules are specified in its Annexes to Appendix I of the GPA and in the relevant Annexes to the respective FTAs. By checking these sources, a public buyer can determine whether a bidder (or its goods and services) has secured access to its procurement.

The EU promotes, through its FTAs, the use of environmental, social, and labour-related considerations, provided that they are applied in a non-discriminatory way. Those agreements contribute to the further opening of the EU's and third countries' procurement markets.

In the case of Free Trade Agreements (FTAs), contracting authorities have to follow a similar verification process with regard to the coverage of the planned procurement. The EU has included rules about public procurement and market access commitments in many of its FTAs. The FTAs are, in most cases, based on the GPA structure.

The International Procurement Instrument

The Commission has proposed the International Procurement Instrument (IPI)¹⁰ to foster reciprocity and provide leverage in order to negotiate with third countries the opening of their procurement markets for EU business. There is a clear need to have such leverage to counter discriminatory measures and outright market closures.

This is why, on 21 March 2019, the European Council called in its conclusions '(...) for resuming discussions on the EU's international Procurement Instrument'.

1.2 Sector and project specific rules and agreements

Inter-governmental agreements

International agreements with third countries may contain specific procurement rules provided that they comply with the Treaty principles of transparency, equal treatment and non-discrimination.

¹⁰ Amended proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on the access of third country goods and services to the Union's internal market in public procurement and procedures supporting negotiations on access of Union goods and services to the public procurement markets of third countries, COM(2016)34 fin.

¹¹ European Council meeting of 21 and 22 March 2019, EUCO 1/19.

Utilities sector

In the utilities sector, public buyers can reject tenders for supply contracts if more than 50% of the products come from certain third countries.

Defence and security

For defence and security procurements, Member States remain free to decide whether to allow public buyers to admit foreign bidders.

1.2.1 Procurement organised under intergovernmental agreements

In specific cases, and for concrete projects, Member States might plan to award contracts based on international agreements with third countries, which have different procurement regimes compared to the European framework.

Tender procedures under such agreements are exempted from EU public procurement legislation under the conditions laid down in the Directives and as long as the specific procurement rules of the international agreement comply fully with the EU Treaty, especially with the principles of transparency, equal treatment and non-discrimination. Such agreements must be notified to the Commission.

The procurements organised pursuant to such international agreements must comply with the principles of the EU Treaty, including appropriate and open publication, giving all companies, irrespective of their place of establishment or country of origin, the possibility to participate. A direct award, which by its very nature does not ensure transparency and competition, is incompatible with these fundamental principles.

In the external context, no international agreement concluded between a Member State and one or more third countries can constitute a basis to award contracts directly to third countries or their economic operators. This would be incompatible with the exclusive competence of the EU with regard to the common commercial policy and the basic principles of the EU Treaties regarding public procurement. Favourable financing conditions for the project can also not constitute the basis for a direct award.

1.2.2 Measures in the utilities sector

Article 85 of Directive 2014/25/EU - Tenders comprising products originating in third countries

- 1. This Article shall apply to tenders covering products originating in third countries with which the Union has not concluded, whether multilaterally or bilaterally, an agreement ensuring comparable and effective access for Union undertakings to the markets of those third countries. It shall be without prejudice to the obligations of the Union or its Member States in respect of third countries.
- 2. Any tender submitted for the award of a supply contract may be rejected where the proportion of the products originating in third countries, as determined in accordance with Regulation (EU) No 952/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council, exceeds 50 % of the total value of the products constituting the tender. For the purposes of this Article, software used in telecommunications network equipment shall be regarded as products.
- 3. Subject to the second subparagraph of this paragraph, where two or more tenders are equivalent in the light of the contract award criteria defined in Article 82, preference shall be given to those tenders which may not be rejected pursuant to paragraph 2 of this Article. The prices of those tenders shall be considered equivalent for the purposes of this Article, if the price difference does not exceed 3 %. However, a tender shall not be preferred to another pursuant to the first subparagraph where its acceptance would oblige the contracting entity to acquire equipment having technical characteristics different from those of existing equipment, resulting in incompatibility, technical difficulties in operation and maintenance, or disproportionate costs.
- 4. For the purposes of this Article, those third countries to which the benefit of this Directive has been extended by a Council Decision in accordance with paragraph 1 shall not be taken into account for determining the proportion, referred to in paragraph 2, of products originating in third countries.

Article 43 of Directive 2014/25/EU does not grant secured access to the EU procurement market to all third country operators. In addition, it provides for a specific regime for tenders comprising products originating in third countries. This is set out in Article 85 of Directive 2014/25/EU.

Public buyers operating in the water, energy, transport and postal services sectors may reject tenders for supply contracts, if the proportion of the products originating in a third country exceeds 50 % of the total value of the products constituting the tender.

This regime applies only to products originating in third countries that are not covered by an agreement ensuring comparable and effective access for EU undertakings to the markets of these third countries.

If, instead of rejecting such a tender, a public buyer allows its participation in the procurement process, the public buyer is required to give preference to equivalent tenders with less than 50% of the products originating in third countries¹². The public buyer is not

_

¹² Combined reading of Article 85 (1) with Article 85 (2) of Directive 2014/25/EU.

required to give such preference, if that would oblige the contracting entity to acquire equipment having technical characteristics different from those of existing equipment, resulting in incompatibility, technical difficulties in operation and maintenance, or disproportionate costs.

Recently, a public buyer used the flexibility contained in Article 85 of the Utilities Directive to require from the bidder declarations on the origin of their products. As more than 50 % of the products originated from third countries covered by the provision, it rejected the respective tender.

1.2.3 Purchases in the fields of defence and security

Recital (18) of Directive 2009/81/EU:

Contracts relating to arms, munitions and war material awarded by contracting authorities/entities operating in the field of defence are excluded from the scope of the Government Procurement Agreement (GPA) concluded at the World Trade Organization. The other contracts covered by this Directive are also exempted from the application of the GPA by virtue of Article XXIII¹³ thereof. [...]

This exclusion means also that in the specific context of defence and security markets, Member States retain the power to decide whether or not their contracting authority/entity may allow economic operators from third countries to participate in contract award procedures. They should take that decision on grounds of value for money, recognising the need for a globally competitive European Defence Technological and Industrial Base, the importance of open and fair markets and the obtaining of mutual benefits. Member States should press for increasingly open markets. Their partners should also demonstrate openness, on the basis of internationally-agreed rules, in particular as concerns open and fair competition.

Purchases of goods and services in the defence and security sectors are often of a sensitive nature. Specific requirements for such purchases are laid down in Directive 2009/81/EC¹⁴ in the context of Member States' need to ensure security of supply as well as the protection of classified information.

For purchases made under the defence and security procurement directive, it is up to each Member State to define in its national rules¹⁵ on whether or not their public buyers may allow

-

¹³ Under the current text of the GPA, the relevant provisions are no longer included in Article XXIII but in Article III.

¹⁴ OJ No. 216 of 20.8.2009, p. 76.

¹⁵ Member States should take that decision on grounds of value for money, recognising the need for globally competitive European Defence Technological and Industrial Base, the importance of open and fair markets and the goal to obtain mutual benefits. That decision could also be selective, i.e. allowing only economic operators

economic operators from third countries to participate in contract award procedures¹⁶. If public buyers decide not to allow economic operators or goods from third countries, they may already indicate such a general restriction in the contract notice and the tender documents. Alternatively, they may opt to reject these offers individually in the award decision. In the latter case, public buyers should indicate in the tender documents that they reserve the right to reject offers on defence and security grounds.

In order to protect their specific security interests, public buyers can also take other measures:

- They may require bidders to provide national security clearances and to accept foreign security clearances only if they are recognised as equivalent, based on the level of intelligence cooperation between the countries concerned.
- They may require certificates from foreign bidders ensuring that the transport of equipment will be allowed, including additional delivery in crisis situations.
- They may also require bidders to make commitments regarding access to and the confidentiality of classified information.
- They may require providers and solutions to be compliant with additional requirements stemming from specific security legislations. For example in the field of cybersecurity, the Network Information Security Directive 17 contains measures ensuring a high common level of security of network and information systems across the Union.

Public buyers may request from contractors that they open their supply chain to competitive tendering. This can allow new players to join the supply chain ¹⁸.

For certain exceptional purchases in the field of defence and security, national security interests are at stake. Some contracts necessitate such extremely demanding requirements in terms of security of supply, or are so confidential and important for national sovereignty that the specific provisions of Directive 2009/81/EC might not be sufficient to safeguard a Member State's essential security interests.

For such purchases, Article 346 TFEU provides for a derogation allowing Member States to award contracts without applying the rules of the Directive¹⁹. Member States have to assess, on a case-by-case basis, whether this exclusion can be applied, identifying the essential security interests at stake and evaluating the necessity of the specific measure, taking into account the principle of proportionality and the need for strict interpretation of such derogation²⁰.

1.3 In practical terms

from all or some GPA countries, but not from other third countries (non-EEA countries which are not members of GPA and with which the EU has no bilateral agreements on opening of public procurement markets).

¹⁶ Cf. second paragraph of Recital 18 of Directive 2009/81/EC.

¹⁷ Directive 2016/1148/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 6 July 2016 concerning measures for a high common level of security of network and information systems across the Union.

¹⁸ Article 21 of Directive 2009/81/EC.

¹⁹ The definition of their essential security interests is the sole responsibility of Member States, as stated in Recital 16 of the Directive (see also judgement of 30 September 2003 in Case T-26/01.

²⁰ See CJEU judgment of 13 December 2007 in Case C-337/06 Bayerischer Rundfunk, paragraph 64.

International procurement agreements

• Public buyers should check whether a third country bidder is covered by the GPA or a bilateral agreement. If they are not covered, they do not have secured access to procurement procedures in the EU.

Procurements under intergovernmental agreements

- The procurements have to respect the Treaty principles of transparency, equal treatment, and non-discrimination.
- Contracts may not be directly awarded under such agreements.

Procurements under the utilities directive

- Public buyers should check whether more than 50 % of products offered in a supply contract originate from third countries.
- If these third countries are not covered by the GPA or a bilateral agreement, the tender may be rejected.

Defence and security procurements

- These procurements are not included in the GPA or in existing bilateral agreements.
- Public buyers do not have to give access to third country operators.

2. Abnormally low tenders

Article 69 of Directive 2014/24/EU

- 1. Contracting authorities shall require economic operators to explain the price or costs proposed in the tender where tenders appear to be abnormally low in relation to the works, supplies or services.
- 2. The explanations referred to in paragraph 1 may in particular relate to:
- (a) the economics of the manufacturing process, of the services provided or of the construction method;
- (b) the technical solutions chosen or any exceptionally favourable conditions available to the tenderer for the supply of the products or services or for the execution of the work;
- (c) the originality of the work, supplies or services proposed by the tenderer;
- (d) compliance with obligations referred to in Article 18(2);
- (e) compliance with obligations referred to in Article 71;
- (f) the possibility of the tenderer obtaining State aid.
- 3. The contracting authority shall assess the information provided by consulting the tenderer. It may only reject the tender where the evidence supplied does not satisfactorily account for the low level of price or costs proposed, taking into account the elements referred to in paragraph 2. Contracting authorities shall reject the tender, where they have established that the tender is abnormally low because it does not comply with applicable obligations referred to in Article 18(2).

For public buyers, identifying, investigating, and rejecting abnormally low tenders is a means of ensuring a level playing field.

While formulating their tender specifications, public buyers should pay due attention to the expected price or costs of the goods or services. The public buyer's estimate will have to take into account all the criteria established in the tender documents, including contract execution requirements, selection and award criteria.

A thorough calculation before the launch of the procurement procedure will avoid difficulties at a later stage. Information in the tender documents on the order of magnitude, also in monetary terms, that the public buyer expects can give a good indication to bidders on the level of quality expected and will avoid receiving unsuitable offers.

After reception of the offers, the public buyer will have to evaluate whether the tenders appear reasonably calculated. For example, the price or costs offered in a tender may deviate from the price or costs offered by other bidders or from the public buyer's own estimate, while not presenting any particularities as compared to other offers, which clearly justify the difference. Public buyers may doubt whether the offer is economically sustainable and can be

performed in accordance with the tender requirements and the applicable legal obligations, or whether the offer is abnormally low.

Know the price

- Market knowledge is key
- Be aware of the price of previous procurements
- Consult with specialists and other procurers

2.1 Identifying abnormally low tenders

The directives do not provide a definition of what constitutes an abnormally low tender, nor a specific method to calculate an anomaly threshold. Some Member States have established voluntary or compulsory methods. Member States are free to set up national rules or methods to be used for identifying tenders that are suspected of being abnormally low, provided that these rules are objective and non-discriminatory²¹. They may apply arithmetical methods, based on an assessment of the deviation of a tender from the average price of all tenders²², or from the public buyer's own estimated value of the procurement. A valid method can also be to refer to the difference between the lowest and second lowest tenders. Such rules may include specific percentage thresholds to be applied for the identification of abnormally low tenders. In case national law has not set up a method, public buyers themselves can establish transparent and non-discriminatory methods.

Offers may appear to be abnormally low in relation to any of the relevant parameters and award criteria. This may be the case, for example, if the relationship between the quality offered and the price is suspicious.

Where a public buyer receives an offer that it suspects to be abnormally low, it is under a legal obligation to request an explanation of the price offered from the economic operator concerned²³. The public buyer may not reject an offer without having given the economic operator the opportunity to explain and justify the price. This also applies to arithmetical methods used to identify suspicious tenders. Such methods do not allow for immediate rejection without investigation.

14

²¹ See point 68 of judgement in joined cases C-285/99 and C-286/99, *Impresa Lombardini SpA*.

²² Such a "relative" comparison (including all submitted bids) may be preferable in cases where the number of bids received is sufficient, because such a comparison is likely to reflect market conditions best.

²³ CJEU, joined cases C-285/99 and C-286/99, point 43 and 73.

Identifying abnormally low tenders

LOOK AT ALL THE PARAMETERS OF THE OFFER

- Does the offer appear reasonably calculated?
- Can the bidder do what he proposes for the price he proposes?
- Is there a method in my country that helps in the identification, assessment, and evaluation?

Not convinced that the offer is sound?

2.2 Investigating abnormally low tenders

As a general rule, public buyers should ask the economic operator to demonstrate the soundness of the technical, economic or legal assumptions or practices underlying the tender. In order to be able to assess the explanations provided by the bidder, public buyers should ask all the details, which they consider appropriate²⁴. In particular, the case-law requires public buyers to ask in writing for details of the elements in the tender suspected of anomaly, which gave rise to doubts on the part of the public buyer in the particular case²⁵. They should especially pay attention to the capacity of the bidder to fulfil all the requirements of the tender documents, including socially responsible and green public procurement requirements, at the price offered.

In principle, public buyers can request information on all issues they consider relevant for the assessment of the level of the price, or cost, proposed. According to the Directive, those issues may include aspects of the economics of the manufacturing process, including the basis for the offered cost over the whole life-cycle, the technical solutions or the originality of the tender²⁶. The list of such aspects is not exhaustive.

Public buyers are also encouraged²⁷ to inquire whether the tender complies with applicable obligations in the fields of environmental, social and labour law established by Union law, national law, collective agreements, or by the international environmental, social and labour law provisions listed in Annex X^{28} . Those obligations apply directly irrespective of their inclusion in the tender documents.

The explanations required from the bidder may also relate to potentially unfair trade practices, such as the existence of foreign subsidies or dumping distorting the internal market. When inquiring about unfair trade practices, public buyers should pay special attention to bids offering goods or services from third countries whose prices and costs may be distorted by state-backed financing. The existence of financial support from a foreign state could form part of the global assessment of the viability of the offer.

2

²⁴ CJEU, joined cases C-285/99 and C-286/99, points 43 and 55.

²⁵ CJEU, joined cases C-285/99 and C-286/99, point 51.

²⁶ Article 69 (2) of Directive 2014/24/EU.

²⁷ Articles 69(2)(d) and 69(3).

²⁸ Article 18 (2) of Directive 2014/24/EU.

The bidder will have to provide all the evidence necessary to provide a sufficient explanation. This may include detailed information accompanied by appropriate documentation on the production process, facilities, social conditions, certificates, environmental standards etc. The reasons provided by the bidder to justify the viability of the offer must comply with the terms of the initial tender²⁹. In this regard, public buyers should not limit themselves to requesting solemn declarations from the bidder that he intends to comply with those obligations.

In the investigation process, the public buyer may ask additional questions, especially to assess whether the information provided is authentic. The bidder may also be asked to provide further details on questions and aspects, which the public buyer has not identified in its initial request but which have emerged as a result of the assessment of the information provided.

Investigating abnormally low tenders

REQUEST INFORMATION FROM THE BIDDER

EXAMPLES:

- How did the bidder calculate the prices and costs overall?
- How did the bidder arrive at a specific price for a specific item?
- Does the price allow fulfilling all the legal and contractual requirements?
- Does the price allow fulfilling all required labour and environmental standards?
- How is the tender financed? Is the calculation sound?
- Do not hesitate to ask for any information you believe relevant.
- Ask for concrete proof.

Not convinced by the explanation of the bidder?

2.3 Rejecting abnormally low tenders

The public buyer may reject an offer, without having to prove it, when, despite the evidence collected, it is not convinced that the bidder will be able to execute the contract at the price, or cost, offered and in accordance with the tender documents and all applicable legal obligations.

The decision can be based on one element, or on a combination of factors, including compliance with labour and environmental standards and whether state aid has been granted or not, leading to the final appreciation of the public buyer.

Pursuant to Article 69(3) of Directive 2014/24/EU, public buyers are obliged to reject a tender in cases where they establish that the abnormally low price, or costs, offered results from the bidder's non-compliance with mandatory Union or national law, collective agreements or international provisions in the fields of social, labour or environmental labour

_

²⁹ CFI, Case T-422/11, Computer Resources International, point 87.

law (Article 18(2) of Directive 2014/24/EU in combination with Annex X to the Directive - see already above under section 2).

Rejecting abnormally low tenders

YOU HAVE TO BE CONVINCED

- The bidder has to prove the soundness of his offer.
- Has the bidder done that for all the aspects you requested?
- Do you consider the bidder can fulfil ALL CONTRACTUAL requirements for the price proposed?
- If you still have reasonable doubts you can reject the offer
- If you have established that the offer is abnormally low because it does not comply with the legal obligations under Article 18 (2) of Directive 2014/24 it has to be rejected

2.4 In practical terms

Abnormally low tenders

- Public buyers have to check whether a tender is financially sound, or whether it is abnormally low.
- Public buyers have to inquire with the tenderer. They may ask all questions they consider relevant.
- If they are not convinced of the financial viability of the tender, they may reject it.

3. Quality standards - A strategic approach to public procurement

The Commission has recognised the importance of public procurement as a powerful tool for spending public money in an efficient, sustainable and strategic manner. In its communication 'Making Public Procurement work in and for Europe'³⁰ it has stressed that the use of high quality standards is crucial for central and local government to respond to societal, environmental, and economic challenges. By stressing the relevance of strategic procurement, the Commission aims to raise the awareness in the Member States of the

³⁰ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions 'Making Public Procurement work in and for Europe', COM(2017) 572 final.

importance of strategic procurement, both internally in the Union and when dealing with tenders from third country operators.

Strategic procurement allows for a more responsible and strategic way of spending public money, supports investment within the EU, and can help levelling the playing field by ensuring that all bidders have to follow the same standards, regardless of their origin.

The opportunities that strategic procurement offers are currently not sufficiently used. More than half of procurement procedures still use the lowest price as the only award criterion, despite the public procurement directives leaving public buyers entirely free to opt for purchases based on cost-effectiveness and quality-based criteria instead.

Using quality considerations in public procurements allows public buyers to procure more sustainable and innovative products and services. Quality considerations can also guarantee compliance with high environmental, social and labour standards, for both EU and third country operators and goods.

Third country bidders, goods and services are not always subject to the same high standards as their EU counterparts. However, the current EU procurement framework provides rules that can and should be used in order to hold third country bidders, goods and services to the same high standards as EU bidders. A strategic approach to public procurement leads to changes in the behaviour of the market, public stakeholders and society as a whole.

Clear quality standards should allow the widest possible range of bidders to participate on an equal footing. All bidders and goods should be held to the same quality standards, criteria and requirements, regardless of their place of origin. Clearly defined quality standards help public buyers create the right conditions for all bidders to compete openly and on an equal footing.

Socially Responsible Public Procurement, Green Public Procurement (GPP) and Innovation Procurement help public buyers to mainstream sustainability and innovation into their public tenders.

Socially Responsible Public Procurement aims to have a social impact on communities by introducing social considerations in public procurement procedures. It can support sustainable development, contribute to governmental efforts to achieve international sustainability goals³¹, promote ethical markets and supply chains, and promote positive social outcomes at national and local level. The Commission will publish a comprehensive guide on introducing social considerations in public procurement in 2020 and will disseminate a collection of good practices on Socially Responsible Public Procurement.

Green Public Procurement allows public buyers to integrate environmental requirements into all stages of their procurement process. GPP encourages the purchase of goods, services and works with a reduced environmental impact throughout their life cycle. It thus supports the

http://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/28517/English.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=y

¹³¹ For instance, the UN Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), and particularly SDG target 12.7 (Promote public procurement practices that are sustainable, in accordance with national policies and priorities). The March 2019 Resolution of the UN Environmental Assembly invites all Member States to work towards achieving sustainable consumption and production, to develop sustainable public procurement policies and update their public procurement legal frameworks in accordance with their commitment to achieving SDG target 12.7; see resolution:

development of green technologies and products. By using GPP, public buyers can contribute to environmental policy goals relating to climate change, efficient resource use, sustainable consumption and the circular economy. GPP also encourages taking into account the full lifecycle costs of a contract and not just the purchase price.

According to the Clean Vehicles Directive, Member States must meet minimum targets for the procurement of clean vehicles, with the objective of promoting and stimulating the market for clean and energy-efficient vehicles. The directive requires Member States to ensure that, when procuring certain road transport vehicles, public buyers take into account lifetime energy and environmental impacts, including energy consumption and emissions of CO2 and of certain pollutants³².

The Commission currently offers sets of GPP criteria for 19 product groups³³, which can be directly included in the tender documents. Furthermore, the Commission has developed a Handbook³⁴ on GPP, and a GPP Training Toolkit³⁵ for public purchasers that is designed for training courses and workshops. The Commission is organising GPP training programmes for public buyers in the EU, and is developing a series of sector-specific life-cycle costs calculation tools, and has created a database of good practice experiences for GPP³⁶.

Innovation Procurement may refer to either the procurement of innovation processes (the procurement of research and development) or the procurement of innovation outcomes (the procurement of innovative solutions). By designing their procurement procedures so as to encourage innovation, public buyers increase the chances of receiving more state-of-the-art, better adapted or more versatile solutions, which are also often cheaper, more environmentally friendly or more socially responsible. In 2018, the Commission published a Guidance on innovation procurement addressed to public buyers³⁷.

[.]

³² Directive (EU) 2019/1161 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 20 June 2019 amending Directive 2009/33/EC on the promotion of clean and energy-efficient road transport vehicles.

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/eu_gpp_criteria_en.htm

In the international context especially relevant are the following product groups: GPP Computers and monitors (2016), Road Transport (2019), Electrical and Electronic Equipment used in Healthcare Sector (2014). For each criterion, the set of EU GPP criteria specifies whether it should be used as a selection criterion, a technical specification, an award criterion or a contract performance clause. The GPP criteria are based on data from an evidence base, on existing ecolabel criteria and on information collected from stakeholders of industry, civil society and Member States. The evidence base uses available scientific information and data, adopts a life-cycle approach and engages stakeholders who meet to discuss issues and develop consensus.

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/pdf/Buying-Green-Handbook-3rd-Edition.pdf

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/toolkit_en.htm

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/case group en.htm

³⁷ For further information: Guidance on Innovation Procurement C(2018) 3051 final published 15/5/2018, https://ec.europa.eu/docsroom/documents/29261

SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE PUBLIC PROCUREMENT

Swedish county councils – Due diligence in the supply chain for surgical instruments

The NGO Swedwatch reported the existence of child labour, hazardous working environments and violations of international labour obligations in the production of surgical instruments in third countries. On this basis, the Swedish county councils decided to introduce specific performance conditions in their contracts. These require that any supplier agrees to implement due diligence in their supply chain and to work towards compliance with international social and labour obligations. By using questionnaires, audits and by building a close relationship with the supplier, the county councils ensure the successful follow-up of the conditions. This also contributes to a level playing field between EU and third country operators.

GREEN PUBLIC PROCUREMENT

City of Hamburg – Quality recycled road asphalt

The City of Hamburg, aiming to recycle 100% of the original construction materials when refurbishing and resurfacing roads, allowed a group of private companies, which had developed a recycling technology, to test their product on public roads. Checks confirmed the quality of the technologies and the City proceeded to launch a restricted tender procedure. Tendering companies were required to follow certain steps in the production and provision of the recycled asphalt. Hamburg saved 30% compared with the costs of conventional road resurfacing and the execution was faster. Green asphalt has the same properties and durability as conventional asphalt.

INNOVATION PROCUREMENT

Strategic cooperation on procurement across the EU for more energy-efficient computing

High Performance Computing (HPC) is of strategic importance for Europe in a number of areas within the public sector, including cybersecurity, energy, climate change and health. It makes it possible to develop, test and implement particularly complex applications. In 2014, leading supercomputing centres from Germany, France, Italy, UK and Finland joined forces in the PRACE3IP pre-commercial procurement to procure together the research and development of more energy efficient supercomputers. The use of place of performance conditions ensured that suppliers performed their entire range of research and development in Europe. Since 2017, the supercomputing centres have started public procurements of innovative solutions on the basis of the previous research.

Setting quality objectives, with a view to achieving high social, environmental and state-ofthe art technological quality standards is crucial to maximise the impact of the procurement process. The strategic decisions made by public buyers at the beginning of the process feed into the subsequent steps, all of which must fit the public buyer's broader purchasing strategy.

Public buyers have at their disposal a full range of tools to include social, innovation and environmental considerations in public contracts. They can use diverse solutions to find the best combination of technical specifications, selection criteria, award criteria, and performance clauses.

3.1 Investment planning

- Identify needs and potential solutions
- Open, transparent market engagement
- Cost-benefit analysis and risk assessment
- Building capacities and resources

Before deciding on a procurement, public buyers should conduct a rigorous cost-benefit analysis and ensure the necessary capacities and resources to manage the procurement. Early market engagement is essential to identify potential solutions that the market can offer, as well as to inform potential bidders about the design of the procurement process and contracts. Such consultations can be an opportunity to bridge the distance between the needs of public buyers and the solutions that can be offered by potential suppliers, including smaller providers or social enterprises. The dialogue with potential suppliers may reveal that there are environmentally friendly or readily applicable innovative options. Furthermore, it can help public buyers to verify the feasibility of certain technical and procedural solutions, and the availability on the market of goods, works and services with their desired characteristics. Public buyers may conduct preliminary market engagement, as long as it does not distort competition, is open, transparent, non-discriminatory and all interested operators are treated equally³⁸.

It is also advisable to consult other public buyers to learn about similar projects and purchases.

Early in the process, public buyers should identify potential risks in the supply chain, including ethical issues in the production process. The risks may vary significantly depending on the geographical location of suppliers, especially in the main exporting countries. They can be related to various elements such as:

 the sector and category of purchase and, consequently, the type of production process involved (e.g. construction works may entail specific health and safety risks; textile production may involve breach of labour rules, exposure of workers to hazardous substances, etc.);

Article 40 of Directive 24/2014/EU and Article 58 of Directive 25/2014/EU include provisions on preliminary market consultations.

- the geographical location of the production process (workers' conditions may vary significantly in the main exporting countries on the market);
- the complexity of the supply chain (the more complex and geographically fragmented the supply chain, and the less transparent, the more likely malpractice and human rights violations become);
- respect for privacy, data protection, confidentiality, intellectual property rights (including copyright law) and open access obligations.

Choosing the right procedure is key to the success of the procurement. Public buyers should consider carefully all procedural options of the legal framework.

For example, innovation processes are most frequently procured by means of research and development (R&D) services. R&D services may be procured separately or together with commercial volumes of the final solution implemented in practice.

The EU excluded from the scope of the directives public procurement of R&D services in which the public buyer does not reserve all the benefits resulting from the R&D exclusively for its own use³⁹. The EU's international commitments at bilateral or multilateral level generally do not cover these services. Where R&D services are procured separately and the ownership of intellectual property rights resulting from the R&D is left with suppliers – as is the case in pre-commercial procurements - economic operators from third countries do not have secured access. They can be subject to place of performance conditions.

Where innovation outcomes are procured, public buyers need to ensure that their purchasing procedures are designed in such a way that both innovative and traditional solutions can compete on equal terms. Making optimal use of functional and performance based specifications and allowing suppliers to submit variant offers can help achieve this.

Good practice

- Know and consult the market
- Engage openly and transparently
- Ensure support of political decision-makers
- Cooperate with other public buyers
- Choose an appropriate procurement procedure

3.2 Defining quality criteria in the procurement procedure

COM (2007)799 final and associated Staff working document SEC(2007)1668 "Pre-commercial Procurement: Driving innovation to ensure sustainable high quality public services in Europe".

- Clearly define quality criteria in the tender documents
- Set quality standards by means of exclusion, selection and award criteria
- Set strict requirements to verify compliance with quality criteria (using standards and labels)
- Implement quality requirements in contract performance clauses

It is important to bear in mind that technical specifications, requirements and criteria in the selection and award phase, as well as contract performance clauses must always be linked to the **subject matter of the contract**.

The **technical specifications** should clearly define the subject of the contract, taking into account all quality requirements identified in the planning process. Technical specifications can include the specific process of production or provision of the requested works, supplies or services at any stage of their life cycle⁴⁰. A forward-thinking design of technical specifications already takes into account the means of proof required.

Public buyers may require, for instance, that the goods purchased are made from a specific material or contain a certain percentage of recycled or reused materials. Requirements regarding the restriction of hazardous substances in the product can also be included. Under EU law, public buyers have a specific obligation to take into account minimum accessibility requirements in the technical specifications for the products, services and built environment they procure and which are meant for use by natural persons⁴¹.

Article 18 of Directive 2014/24/EU

[...] (2) Member States shall take appropriate measures to ensure that in the performance of public contracts economic operators comply with applicable obligations in the fields of environmental, social and labour law established by Union law, national law, collective agreements or by the international environmental, social and labour law provisions listed in Annex X.

Article 57 of Directive 2014/24/EU

[...] (4) Contracting authorities may exclude or may be required by Member States to exclude from participation in a procurement procedure any economic operator in any of the following situations: (a) where the contracting authority can demonstrate by any appropriate means a violation of applicable obligations referred to in Article 18(2).

-

⁴⁰ Article 42 of Directive 2014/24/EU.

⁴¹ On 13 March 2019, the European Parliament adopted the European Accessibility Act (Directive 2019/882 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2019 on the accessibility requirements for products and services). The Act establishes mandatory European requirements on certain products and services, including in the award of public contracts.

Exclusion criteria ensure that the public buyer can rely on trustworthy operators. The directives list the exclusion grounds. Corruption, fraud, money laundering, child labour or trafficking, criminal and terrorist offences or a binding decision certifying failure to pay taxes or social contributions must lead to an exclusion from the procedure⁴².

In other cases, public buyers may choose or be required by their Member State to exclude a bidder in a situation, which jeopardises their trustworthiness⁴³. This is the case, for instance, for violations of the social, labour, and environmental obligations referred to in Article 18(2) of Directive 2014/24/EU. The directive lists the compulsory international environmental and labour standards to be observed, in particular those enshrined in the "Core" ILO Conventions⁴⁴. Article 71(1) of Directive 2014/24/EU extends the requirement to subcontractors. In a number of Member States, the national rules explicitly provide for mandatory exclusion of bidders failing to comply with the applicable environmental, social and labour obligations.

In case the public buyer has doubts as to the validity or authenticity of a required document related to the verification of exclusion grounds, it can ask for additional explanations. It should require documentation from third countries in an official language of the European Union, with a certified translation. It may require other means of authentication.

Ensuring the respect for environmental, social and labour law obligations

- Exclusion of bidders for prior violation voluntary or obligatory
- Obligation to reject bidders if a violation leads to an abnormally low tender
- Obligation to ensure compliance in the contract execution, including by subcontractors

Setting and enforcing high social, environmental and labour standards

- Defining selection criteria
- Defining contract execution requirements (e.g. prohibiting the use of certain chemicals)
- Defining adequate reporting and monitoring mechanisms
- Setting penalties or other consequences of violation
- Extending obligations to subcontractors and suppliers
- Cooperation to build sustainable and responsible supply chains and labour obligations should be required and thoroughly checked throughout the supply chain, including at the level of sub-contractors.

 $^{^{\}rm 42}$ Article 57(1) and (2) of Directive 2014/24/EU. See also Art. 80(1) of Directive 2014/25/EU.

⁴³ Article 57(4) of Directive 2014/24/EU exhaustive list of categories.

⁴⁴ ILO Convention (No. 87) on Freedom of Association and the Protection of the Right to Organise; (No. 98) on the Right to Organise and Collective Bargaining; (No. 29) on Forced Labour; (No. 105) on the Abolition of Forced Labour; (No. 138) on Minimum Age; (No. 111) on Discrimination (Employment and Occupation); (No. 100) on Equal Remuneration; (No. 182) on Worst Forms of Child Labour).

Setting the appropriate **selection criteria** is essential to ensure that bidders have the capacity to execute the contract. In restricted and negotiated procedures, and in competitive dialogues, they are used to shortlist the candidates invited to tender. The directives⁴⁵ include an exhaustive list of categories of criteria that may be required, relating to the financial capacity of the bidder, as well as their professional suitability, technical ability, and experience.

Selection criteria may include specific training or skills of the team performing the contract (e.g. in handling hazardous material or in installing complex technology), professional qualifications or the availability of necessary equipment. Public buyers may also require proof of the bidders' experience in carrying out similar or related projects. Selection criteria, which need to be closely and specifically tailored to the characteristics necessary to deliver the contract, can be very effective in safeguarding the interest of the public buyer as long as they are non-discriminatory.

More than half of procurement procedures still use the lowest price as the only award criterion. Qualitative criteria are still underused although the public procurement directives give public buyers great flexibility to purchase based on cost-effectiveness and quality criteria. Public buyers can and are encouraged to take account of the best price-quality ratio when evaluating the most economically advantageous tender (MEAT).

If public buyers choose to use the best price-quality ratio instead of the lowest price or cost, the evaluation of the offer takes into account different criteria, including social and environmental considerations, quality and price or cost.

For instance, public buyers may give preference to bidders that:

- offer better working conditions in the execution of the contract,
- favour the integration of disabled and disadvantaged workers,
- make smart use of innovations to offer higher quality or lower cost solutions, and
- offer sustainably produced goods.

This is irrespective of the existence of legal obligations to offer such working conditions or fulfil sustainability criteria.

A life-cycle costing also allows for the assessment of the environmental impact of products. Awards that are based on a price-only criterion do not allow public buyers to take into account the long-term costs and benefits of projects, thus leading to lower value-for-money. Calculating the full life-cycle costs of the procurement is particularly important for long-term infrastructure projects, which tend to have high capital and operating costs. In this sense, already in 2013⁴⁶, the Commission recommended Member States to use the Product Environmental Footprint method or the Organisation Environmental Footprint method in measuring the life cycle. Life-cycle costing may include, for instance, the extraction and

⁴⁵ Article 58 of Directive 2014/24/EU. See also Art. 80(2) of Directive 2014/25/EU.

⁴⁶ Commission Recommendation of 9 April 2013 on the use of common methods to measure and communicate the life cycle environmental performance of products and organisations (2013/179/EU), OJ L 124, 4.5.2013, p. 1–210. See also developments under EU Pilot phase and transition phase: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/eussd/smgp/index.htm

refinement of raw materials, the manufacture and other stages of production through to the use and disposal phase.

Public buyers should choose award criteria that best enable them to obtain works, supplies and services suited to their needs.⁴⁷ A smart setting of award criteria, rewarding both quality and price, represents important potential for public buyers to stimulate competition between bidders and to get the best value for money, while pursing strategic policy objectives.

The use of **standards**, **labels or certifications** in public procurement is a practical and reliable way for public buyers to verify the compliance of bidders with particular sectoral or quality requirements. Standards or labels used in procurement procedures usually refer to quality assurance, environmental certification, eco-labels, environmental management systems and fair trade products. Labels and label requirements can be used to set minimum standards of quality in the technical specifications, or to reward more ambitious offers through award criteria. Candidates who meet the label requirements but have not obtained the label must have the possibility to prove compliance through alternative means.

Public buyers should only refer to standards drawn up by independent bodies, preferably at EU or international level, such as the EU Ecolabel⁴⁸, the Eco-Management and Audit Scheme (EMAS), Product Environmental Footprint/Organisation Environmental Footprint or certifications at the EU level, such as the CE Marking, or from the International Organisation for Standardisation (ISO). The use of European standards, labels or certifications ensures compliance of solutions with European legislation on safety, public health protection, environment, etc. Where public buyers require national or regional certification, they are required to accept equivalent certifications from other EU Member States, or other evidence proving that the requirement is met. Clear and unequivocal requirements on how to provide evidence about equivalence on quality, safety and public health protection standards can effectively contribute to guaranteeing high environmental and other standards.

Often an effective and appropriate way to promote high quality standards will be to include respective **contract performance clauses**. They may refer to qualitative aspects of the performance of the contract, including economic, social, environmental, employment or innovative features. Contract performance clauses have to be linked to the subject matter of the contract and cannot require general company policies.

Contractors can be required to ensure that all the goods offered, irrespective of their origin, fulfil a high level of quality, social and environmental standards, standards that have to be clearly defined in the tender documents.

For instance, the contractor may be required to:

- hire workers from certain disadvantaged backgrounds,
- provide the staff with professional or safety training related to the specific performance of the contract,
- report on emissions or on measures to identify and prevent human rights breaches,
- adopt specific measures for the disposal of waste.

_

⁴⁷ Cf. Recital (92) of Directive 2014/24/EU.

⁴⁸ www<u>.ecolabel.eu</u>

Specific performance clauses in the contract may be used to require operators to comply with a code of conduct that requires them to disclose information concerning their suppliers and their compliance with labour conditions, as well as to identify, prevent and mitigate the risk of human rights violations, in line with the United Nations Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights and the OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct. Public buyers can also require that bidders comply in the execution of the contract with core international fundamental labour standards, irrespective of legal obligations in the country of the bidder or the place of production. Where breaches have been detected, contractors may be required to take enforcement actions and sanction the supplier up to the point of suspension of the supply operations.

Contractors may be expressly required to comply with environmental and social standards that are not legal obligations imposed by EU or domestic law. Equally, foreign contractors may be required to comply with the legal obligations incumbent on an EU economic operator in the execution of the contract, whether or not they are subject to the same legal obligations. Such requirements may also be applied to the production of goods that are subject to the contract.

Failure to meet these conditions in the offer leads to rejection of the tender. Such requirements help to level the playing field, which might be unequal due to different legal requirements in the countries of origin of the bidder or the services or goods they propose.

Good practice

- Use the full range of tools exclusion, selection, award, contract execution
- Tailor your criteria to each specific procurement
- Ensure that all bidders and suppliers are obliged to fulfil the same requirements

3.3 Monitoring contract execution

- Enforce quality standards at performance level
- Reporting requirements
- Clearly defined sanctions

The use of quality criteria in public procurement is only effective when the public buyer ensures a high level of expertise in the preparation of tenders and the selection procedure, and when it monitors the execution of the contract continuously and effectively, and ensures that, in the performance of the contract, the contractor remains compliant with the tender requirements.

Contract monitoring can take various forms and can demand varying degrees of engagement on the part of the public buyer: The contract conditions may be accompanied by requirements to:

- report periodically information on certain aspects of the execution,
- fill in questionnaires concerning compliance with the contract clauses,
- provide written evidence of compliance, or
- allow on-site audits or inspections.

Applicable environmental, social and labour obligations should always be thoroughly checked, including at the level of sub-contractors, and where appropriate, throughout the supply chain. Including sanctions and systems for gradual enforcement of the conditions also provides public buyers with leverage over the contractor during the contract execution phase to ensure compliance with the terms of the contract.

Foreseeing methods of engagement with the contractor, e.g. by requiring explanations, providing deadlines to remedy the situation or issuing warning notices, greatly increases the bargaining power of the public buyer.

Realistic contract conditions and monitoring methods increase the chances of proper execution of the contract and ensures that the level playing field created at the time of launching the procurement is maintained throughout the contract execution.

Good practice

- Only monitoring ensures compliance of contractors with YOUR requirements
- Develop effective and simple monitoring mechanisms
- Exploit the full range of modern communication tools for monitoring at a distance
- Team up with NGOs or specialised bodies for independent contract monitoring.

3.4 In practical terms

Achieving high quality standards and a level playing field

- Public buyers are encouraged to use procurement as a strategic tool to foster societal goals such as social, green and innovation objectives.
- Public buyers should ensure in the design of their procurements that EU and third country bidders are held to the same standards, thereby helping to ensure a level playing field.
- When defining their tender requirements, they should use technical specifications, exclusion, selection, and award criteria to set high quality standards for all bidders, regardless of their origin.
- They should use contract performance clauses to ensure that the quality standards are effectively implemented by all operators in the performance of the contract, irrespective of the place of production.
- They should introduce and implement effective monitoring mechanisms to ensure that the standards are met.
- A number of Commission guidelines support public buyers in integrating quality requirements.

4. Practical assistance by the European Commission

The European Commission provides practical assistance to public buyers and Member States in several forms⁴⁹. This is part of the partnership created under the Communication of the Commission 'Making Public Procurement work in and for Europe'. In this way, the Commission fosters the exchange of information, knowledge and experience. This Communication has been the basis of a broad policy dialogue, as well as cooperation and collaboration with national and local authorities, EU institutions, and other stakeholders, moderated by the Commission.

For individual large infrastructure projects, the Commission offers assistance through the helpdesk and notification mechanism in the context of the 'ex-ante assessment of the procurement aspects for large infrastructure projects' In such projects, public buyers incur a higher risk of major infrastructure projects not being completed in time or made available as planned, of cost increases for various reasons during the implementation phase, or of risks shifting to public buyers. Public funds might be spent in a way that does not always ensure the highest possible added value for citizens and the society. Therefore, public buyers are encouraged to take advantage of all the available assistance.

An overview of the different mechanisms providing clarification and assistance can be found below.⁵¹

Overview of practical assistance

- The helpdesk and notification process for large infrastructure projects;
- Networks of stakeholders, including workshops, especially on green and social procurement, and professionalisation;
- Regular high level conferences on various thematic issues, including award criteria, strategic procurement, transparency, professionalisation, and large infrastructure, improving access to procurement, digital transformation, and new projects and challenges;
- E-competence centre 'support tools for public buyers';
- Issuing guidance, including on innovation procurement, green public procurement, social procurement, defence procurement, and for practitioners dealing with European funds.

⁴⁹ https://ec.europa.eu/growth/single-market/public-procurement_en

⁵⁰ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions "Helping investment through a voluntary ex-ante assessment of the procurement aspects for large infrastructure projects" COM(2017)573.

⁵¹ All relevant references and links are contained in section '5. In a nutshell'.

5. In a nutshell

The legal framework and its opportunities

The current EU legislative framework on public procurement includes directives regulating public contracts, utilities, concessions, and defence and security procurement as well as access to review procedures. The rules set forth in these legal instruments offer public buyers across the EU great flexibility to purchase goods, services and works:

- They offer the possibility to use quality criteria, and to award contracts based on the Best Price-Quality Ratio and life-cycle costing.
- They allow them to choose the most appropriate and effective procurement procedure.
- They also allow them to choose which quality requirements to introduce in the tender documents.
- They offer them mechanisms to ensure compliance with environmental, social and labour obligations.
- They offer them great freedom in preparing the tender process by engaging with the market and relevant stakeholders.
- They equip them with instruments to deal with bids, which are abnormally low in price.
- They determine which third country bidders enjoy secured access to the EU procurement market.

Overall, the directives offer public buyers ample flexibility to tailor their procurements to their needs.

Questions and Answers

- May a public buyer require compliance with labour, social and environmental standards that
 go beyond the legal requirements at the place of execution of the contract?
 Yes, a public buyer may set any such requirements as long as they are non-discriminatory
 have a link with the subject matter of the contract, and are compatible with Union law.
- Is it not unfair to require from bidders that they comply with labour, social and environmental standards that go far beyond their legal obligations?

 No, legal obligations can be very different according to the place of establishment of the bidder or the place of production of goods. To require only compliance with local law can distort competition. Tailored requirements that apply to all bidders and goods help create a level playing field.
- How should a public buyer prepare for a tender in which it is planning to use quality criteria?
 Public buyers should start with an assessment of their own needs and the potential solutions.
 They may consult market operators and any other stakeholders. Any useful tool may be used as long as the public buyer is transparent and treats all potential bidders equally.
- Does setting numerous quality criteria and applying them to all bidders creates only administrative burden?
 Setting quality requirements allows the buyer to invest in more sustainable, socially responsible and innovative products and services and to ensure fair competition for the benefit of citizens. It is up to each public buyer to decide what is the most effective way of spending the public money to achieve the desired result. This flexibility comes together with certain obligations, like ensuring adequate monitoring.
- How can quality and sustainability criteria be integrated in the tender documents? Public buyers have great flexibility. They can integrate such considerations in the selection criteria, the technical specifications, the award criteria and contract performance clauses, as long as they are related to the object of the contract. They have to be clearly defined, objective and must not discriminate among potential bidders, so as to create a level playing field in which bidders can compete based on the same high qualitative standards.
- Can the violation of environmental, social and labour obligations lead to the exclusion of a bidder?
 - Yes, public buyers have the possibility to exclude a bidder who fails to comply with the applicable environmental, social and labour obligations.
- Is it possible for a public buyer to verify compliance with legal and tailor-made conditions for bidders and goods?
 - A public buyer has numerous possibilities to verify such conditions. They may, for example, request reports from the bidder, or from independent quality-control bodies or Non-Governmental Organisations.

- Have all economic operators from around the world a right of access to EU procurement markets?
 - No, only operators covered by multilateral and bilateral trade agreements have secured access to EU procurement markets.
- What should a public buyer do if it suspects the price offered by a third country bidder is too low? Is it possible to enquire further?
 - Yes, it is not only possible, but it is advisable to enquire further so that the public buyer can ensure the reliability of the bid and a level playing field between all participants to the tender.
- What kind of information may be asked to check whether the offer is abnormally low? Any information that can help the public buyer to assess the viability of the offer.
- When should a tender be rejected as abnormally low?
 A tender may be rejected when the public buyer is not convinced of the explanation of the bidder.

Commission support tools and guidance on public procurement

- <u>Commission Communication: Making public procurement work in and for Europe:</u> https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=COM%3A2017%3A572%3AFIN
- Commission public procurement website: https://ec.europa.eu/growth/single-market/public-procurement_en
- E-competence centre 'support tools for public buyers': https://ec.europa.eu/info/policies/public-procurement/support-tools-public-buyers_en
- <u>Commission Recommendation on the professionalisation of public procurement Building an architecture for the professionalisation of public procurement: https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A32017H1805</u>
- <u>Commission Communication: Closing the loop An EU action plan for the Circular</u> Economy: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:52015DC0614
- Public procurement for a circular economy (good practice and guidance): http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/pdf/Public_procurement_circular_economy_brochure.p
 df
- <u>Buying Green! A Handbook on green public procurement:</u> http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/pdf/Buying-Green-Handbook-3rd-Edition.pdf
- EU GPP Criteria: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/eu_gpp_criteria_en.htm
- GPP Good Practices: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/case_group_en.htm
- GPP Help Desk: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/helpdesk.htm
- GPP Training Toolkit for public buyers: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/toolkit_en.htm
- <u>GPP Training programmes: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/index_en.htm</u>
- GPP life cycle costing tools: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/gpp/lcc.htm
- <u>Product/Organisation</u> <u>Environmental</u> <u>Footprint</u> <u>method:</u> <u>http://ec.europa.eu/environment/eussd/smgp/policy_footprint.htm</u>
- Buying for Social Impact workshops: https://www.aeidl.eu/en/projects/social-development/bsi-buying-for-social-impact.html
- Buying Social a guide to taking account of social considerations in public procurement: \NET1.cec.eu.int\homes\083\lupilaa\Social\Buying Social guide EMPL-MARKT.pdf
- Commission Guidance on Innovation Procurement: https://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regdoc/?fuseaction=list&coteId=3&year=2018&number=3 https://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regdoc/?fuseaction=list&coteId=3&year=2018&number=3
- <u>Innovation Procurement Toolkit, European Assistance For Innovation Procurement:</u> http://www.eafip.eu/
- <u>European network of competence centres on innovation procurement:</u> <u>http://www.procure2innovate.eu/</u>
- Public Procurement Guidance for Practitioners: http://ec.europa.eu/regional_policy/en/information/publications/guidelines/2015/public-procurement-guidance-for-practitioners
- Commission guidance on cooperative procurement in the fields of defence and security: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv:OJ.C_.2019.157.01.0001.01.ENG&toc=OJ:C:2019:157:TOC
- Guidance on the award of government-to-government contracts in the fields of defence and security:
 file:///C:/Users/lupilaa/AppData/Local/Packages/Microsoft.MicrosoftEdge 8wekyb3d8bbw

- e/TempState/Downloads/C_2016_7727.act.EN.pdf
- Recommendation on cross-border market access for sub-suppliers and SMEs in the defence sector: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:32018H0624